Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council Held on[image: image1.png]



13th April, 2015 in the Council Chamber
Councillor S.P. O’reilly, Cathaoirleach Presiding
Present:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, C. Brady, D. Brady, N. Connell, F. Curtin, J.P. Feeley, E. Greenan, C. Kelly, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth.

In Attendance:

G. Finn, Chief Executive




J. McLoughlin, Director of Service





E. Doyle, Director of Services





J. Brannigan, Director of Services.





E. McGinn, Meetings Administrator 
An apology was received from Councillor Philip Brady.
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly welcomed the transition year politics class to the meeting and also the members of Cavan Women’s Network Group.
1.
To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 9 March 2015.  Miontuairisci cruinnithe 9 Marta 2015 a dhearbhu.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty
     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith
      And


Resolved:

“that minutes of monthly meeting of Cavan County Council held on 9th March 2015 be hereby approved”.
2.
To note minutes of Corporate Policy Group meeting held on 5 February, 2015.

Noted.

3.
To note Chief Executive’s Orders.
Noted.
4.

To note Chief Executive’s monthly report.


Noted.

5.

To approve Corporate Plan 2015-2019.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor N. Smyth

     Seconded by Councillor W. Bennett

      And


Resolved:

“that the Corporate Plan 2015-2019 be hereby approved”.

6.

To confirm the nomination of Mr. Christy Morgan (Trade Union Pillar) to the Housing, Community Social and Cultural Strategic Policy Committee.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor M. Argue
     Seconded by Councillor D. Brady
      And


Resolved:



“that the nomination of Mr. Christy Morgan (Trade Union Pillar) to the Housing, Community Social and Cultural Strategic Policy Committee be hereby approved”.
7.

To approve attendance of members at AILG “In Service” Training in the Clayton Hotel, Galway City on 23 April.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor M. Argue

     Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley
      And


Resolved:



“that the attendance of Councillors C. Brady, W. Bennett, P. Smith, V. Smith, P. O’Reilly, P. McVitty, M. Argue, C. Kelly, F. Curtin, N. Smyth and S. Smith at AILG “In Service” Training in the Clayton Hotel, Galway City on 23 April be hereby approved”.
8.(a)
To note reply from Office of the Revenue Commissioners re. Local Property Tax.


Noted.
   (b)
To note reply from Health Service Executive re. Overcrowding in Emergency Department.


Noted. Councillor C. Kelly stated that he was disappointed with the reply and proposed that a further letter be sent to the HSE demanding that more be done to alleviate over-crowding at Accident and Emergency Departments.  This was seconded by Councillor S. Smith.
 (c) 
To note reply from Deputy Brendan Smith re. Road Works Programme and Local Improvement Scheme.


Noted.

 (d)
To note reply from Department of Finance re. changes to Capital Acquisitions Tax (CAT).


Noted.

 (e)
To note reply from An Garda Siochána re. need for additional Garda resources in County Cavan.


Noted. 
  (f)
To note reply from An Garda Siochána re. Bailieborough Garda Station.



Noted.

 (g)
To note acknowledgement from Department of the Environment, Community and Local Government re. tendering process regulation.


Noted. 
 (h)
To note reply from Deputy Heather Humphreys TD re. roads budget allocation 2015 and the Local Improvement Scheme.


Noted.
 (i)

To note reply from Office of the Minister for Education and Skills re. the staffing of Curravagh National School.

Noted. Councillors J.P. Feeley and P. McVitty welcomed the news that Curravagh National School will retain its second teacher for the 2015/16 school year. 

 (j)

To note acknowledgement from the Department of Health re. HIQA report.



Noted.

 (k)
To note reply from Department of the Environment, Community and Local Government re. Local Improvement Scheme and funding for rural roads.




Noted. Councillor C. Kelly proposed that a further letter be sent to the Minister asking him to meet with a deputation in relation to the matter.  

 (l)

To note letter of thanks from Aogán O Fearghail, Uachtarán CLG.



Noted.




Councillor P. McVitty asked that a reminder letter be sent to Waterways Ireland in relation to the construction of a 5km canal side pathway from Ballyconnell to Ballyheady to increase the tourism potential of the Shannon Erne Waterway in the area.



Votes of Congratulations:
· Councillor P. McVitty congratulated St. Pat’s College on winning the McRory Cup after a period of 43 years.  Councillor P. McVitty proposed that either a Cathaoirleach’s reception or a Civic reception be organised for the team.  This was seconded by Councillor M. Argue.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that a reception would take place and the Cavan All-Ireland Junior winning team would also be included in the reception.

· Councillor S.P. O’Reilly congratulated the Cavan Senior Team on winning the Mick Higgins Cup in America at the weekend.  He also complimented Northern Sound for commentating on the game.



Votes of Sympathy:

· The O’Reilly Family, Clonturkin, Kingscourt on the tragic death of their son Sean O’Reilly.

· Brendan Tully, Cavan County Museum on the death of his sister Mrs. Bridie McCabe, Kingscourt. 
Members’ Items Deferred From March Meeting
2.
Energy Efficiency of local authority properties, particular housing units and the use of the Kwh saving achieved.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that local authorities must be aware of energy efficiency obligations.  He stated that the public sector is expected to improve its energy efficiency by 33% by 2020.  He stated that in order to deal with carbon emissions residents in local authority dwellings must decrease the amount of oil and coal used in their dwellings.  He stated that many local authorities have already engaged at a high level in acquiring kilo watts per hour and selling them to companies.  He stated that some local authorities are getting substantial money from this energy efficiency savings.   He asked the Council executive to renew their engagement with the companies involved to ensure Cavan County Council is getting a maximum return.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services confirmed that Cavan County Council have a programme in place to deal with energy efficiency.  He stated that to date under the programme 707 local authority homes have had their attic and walls insulated.  He stated that when all dwellings have stage one complete the Council will then move onto stage two of the programme.  He stated that this programme is part of a national scheme agreed under EU directives.  He stated that a lot of companies have tendered at national level for by out of kwh.  He stated that the Council will keep the scheme under review.
3.
Milltown Sewerage Scheme.


Councillor S. Smith stated that Cavan County Council had purchased land to facilitate the installation of Milltown Sewerage Scheme a number of years ago and he asked for an update on the progress of the sewerage scheme.  He stated that the village needs a proper sewerage scheme.  He noted that this was now in the hands of Irish Water and asked that the Council press the matter further.

Councillor D. Brady stated that a proper sewerage scheme would be of major benefit to the community.


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that it is incumbent on Irish Water and Cavan County Council to do what we can to provide the village of Milltown with a proper sewerage scheme.


Councillor P. McVitty supported the motion.


Mr. John Brannigan, Director of Services stated that the Council would follow the matter up with Irish Water in the hope of getting the work prioritised in the future.  He stated that an application from the Council to the Department of the Environment seeking funding to complete the works was refused and since then assets attached to the water section of Cavan County Council were transferred over to Irish Water.  He stated that the scheme is unlikely to be dealt with in the short-term but the local authority would raise the project with Irish Water as a business case.  


It was proposed by Councillor S. Smith and seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley that the Council write to Irish Water asking that money be allocated for Milltown Sewerage Scheme.
4.
Calling on Cavan County Council to update members of progress on the establishment of a Task Force with responsibility for the rejuvenation of our town centres.


Councillor N. Smyth stated that towns like Bailieborough, Shercock and Cootehill are facing challenging times as many small businesses are closing in these towns due to the development of bigger shopping units on the outskirts of the town.  She noted that there was a high level of vacant commercial premises in towns across the east of the county with high rates crippling businesses and destroying towns.  She stated that the Local Authority together with the Chamber of Commerce need to look at urban renewal and town centre developments.   She requested that the new Local Community Development Committee should play a pivotal role in this matter. She asked the executive to update the members of progress on the establishment of a Task Force with responsibility for the rejuvenation of our town centres.

Councillor C. Kelly stated that the rejuvenation of our small towns and villages is of utmost importance.  He suggested that the Government re-introduce urban renewal tax incentives which would be linked into future area based plans.


Councillor P.  McDonald stated that it was disappointing to see businesses boarded up across the county and he supported the re-introduction of the urban renewal scheme.


Councillor E. Greenan stated that a lot of work had already been done at ground level and he complimented Cavan Chamber of Commerce for keeping alive even through the recession.  He stated that rural towns like Belturbet are suffering with the by-pass and better signs should be established to help promote the town centre.  He suggested that the Council seek cross border funding for same.

Councillor P. McVitty stated that big supermarkets opening on the outskirts of towns have taken business from small towns.  He suggested that these vacant premises in towns should be used to house elderly people living in isolated rural areas.


Councillor P. O’Reilly agreed with Councillor McVitty and stated that online shopping has now become very popular and people do not go to the shops as often.

Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services noted the broad range of issues highlighted by the members.  He stated that the idea of people living in towns is an important part of zoning in the development plan.  He stated that over the last year a lot of work had been done and the Council will establish a single separate Committee to address the need for rejuvenation and boost commercial centres of local towns.
5.
Off-street parking in Kingscourt town.


Councillor C. Kelly stated that Kingscourt as one of the larger towns in Cavan is the only one without off-street car parking facilities.  He stated that this is causing major double parking problems throughout the town.  He stated that the economy in the town is growing with three multi nationals now located around the town.  He asked that the Council put in place plans for off-street parking in Kingscourt town.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that it would be financially challenging in the current climate to provide off-street parking in Kingscourt.  He stated that firstly a location needs to be identified for off-street parking and requested that the community come back to the Council with suitable locations identified for same.


Councillor C. Kelly thanked the Director for his reply and stated that the Community Development Council would identify locations and come back to the Council with them.

6.
Local Authority housing.

8.
That the Council update us on the number of vacant social houses in the county including those that have been allocated but the keys have not yet been handed over.

Councillor C. Kelly stated that housing currently is a major problem in Kingscourt.  He welcomed the fact that jobs are being created in Kingscourt, therefore leaving a large number of people looking for housing.  He stated that in the 1970’s people from Kingscourt had to be housed in Counties Meath and Monaghan and he doesn’t want to see the same happening now.  He asked the Director of Services purchase or build houses in Kingscourt when the allocation is made to the Council.

Councillor E. Greenan stated that this issue had already been discussed at the Cavan Belturbet Municipal District meeting.  He stated that there are a number of vacant Council  houses in every town for over a year.  He asked that on a quarterly basis the executive give a report to the members in relation to vacant houses in each district and the number of houses filled.  He noted that the Government allocated €1.5 billion towards social housing due to commence in April 2015 with €12.5 million to Cavan County Council.  He asked if there was any sign of this money or how it will be spent.  

Councillor N. Connell stated that he is facing the same problem in the Ballyjamesduff Electoral area with people seeking accommodation.  He stated that there is an estate in Arva all closed up and asked if the Council could do anything with it.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services circulated a report to the members outlining the number of vacant houses in each area as at 1/4/2015.  He noted that there is currently 1118 on the local authority housing list.  The Council has a total stock of 1953.  He stated as at 1/1/15 there was 98 vacant properties and at Friday 10/4/15 there was 95 vacant properties.  He noted that to date 89 people had been offered houses, 46 were appointed, 30 refused , the Council were waiting on a reply from 13 and 22 houses were vacated this year so far.  He stated that the reasons for vacations were 3 houses abandoned, 3 due to death, 8 houses were surrendered and 8 transfers.  He stated that the figure of €12.5 million announced by the Government is to cover the period 2015 to 2017.  He stated that the Council has got no detail as yet from the Department.  He stated that there will be no problem in issuing the members with a quarterly housing report.

Councillor C. Clifford thanked Mr. McLoughlin and complimented the housing staff who are always more than helpful.  


Councillor E. Greenan thanked Mr. McLoughlin for his report.
7.
The provision of a defibrillator in all buildings where a large number of people work and socialise.

Councillor P. McDonald asked that it be made mandatory that defibrillators be placed in all buildings where a large number of people work and socialise and people be trained to use these machines.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister of Health, the Minister for Environment and the Hotel Federation asking that legislation be implemented in order to place a defibrillator in public buildings.
Councillor N. Connell seconded the proposal.

Councillor P. O’Reilly supported the motion and suggested that the defibrillator be placed outside the building so people have access to it.

Councillor J. P. Feeley suggested the need for a stipulation in the fire and safety regulations that a defibrillator be included in such premises and at larger events.

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly supported the motion.  
9.
Further development of Lough Sheelin Shores.


Councillor N. Connell called on Cavan County Council to back further development of the Shores of Lough Sheelin.  He stated that there is a need to formulate development which will provide a strong framework involving all key stakeholders on marketing enhancing of amenities along the lake shore.  He stated that the plan should be developed by a broad based strategy group including Failte Ireland, Cavan and Meath local authorities, Waterways Ireland, Leader and Inland Fisheries as well as representatives from the local tourism trade.  He stated that the development of such a plan would help develop the destination and visitor experience to Lough Sheelin.  He thanked Cavan County Council for providing workmen to tidy the area.


Councillor P. Smith supported the motion.  He stated that Lough Sheelin once was Europes No. 1 trout fishing lake but it had suffered neglect over the years.


Councillor W. Bennett supported the motion suggesting that the positives of the past should be dwelt on and not the negatives.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly agreed that Sheelin is a jewel in the crown that has never been properly exhibited and there is a need to focus on its positives again.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services welcomed all comments.  He stated that tremendous credit should be given to the Environment Section and locals for the great improvement to the area.  He stated that this lake is very important to the tourism of the County with two hotels beside it both invested in recently.  He stated that while the Council had invested a lot into works at Sheelin he accepted that there is more to be done to enhance the beauty of the area.  He stated that he along with the Tourism Officer, Joanne Hayes would meet with stakeholders and business people in the area to see what could be done.
10.
That this Council seek changes to the appointment of Presiding Officers/Poll Clerks in polling booths at local and national elections.


Councillor P. O’Reilly asked that Cavan County Council seek changes to the appointment of Presiding Officers/Poll Clerks in polling booths at local and national elections.  Councillor O’Reilly requested that the Council invite Mr. Joe Smith, County Registrar to attend a meeting of Cavan County Council.


Mr. Ger Finn, Chief Executive Officer stated that he would discuss the matter with Mr. Smith.

11.
That this Council seeks changes to the format of the LAMA awards.


Councillor P. O’Reilly proposed that Cavan County Council write to LAMA seeking changes to the format of the LAMA awards.  He noted that these awards are held in Dublin each year and suggested that they should be moved throughout the Country.  He also asked that the judging criteria for these awards be changed as you cannot expect a new show centre in Virginia funded by the local community compete against a new library in Dun Laoghaire which has been put there by the tax payer.  He also stated that more personnel should be invited to the event with the cost of attending same decreased. 

Councillor W. Bennett stated that he is a member of the LAMA committee and this issue was discussed recently.  He stated that Ashville Media are contracted by LAMA for a 5 year period to run these awards.  He seconded Councillor O’Reilly’s proposal.


Mr. Ger Finn, Chief Executive Officer informed the members that the Council would write to LAMA outlining the concerns of the members.

Members’ Items – April
12. 
That this Council commence a review of Speed Limits at the earliest opportunity with particular reference to slow zones in residential areas on foot of the launch of a new document entitled “Guidelines for Safety and Managing Speed Limits” which have been produced by the Minister for Transport, Tourism and Sport Mr. Pascal Donohoe T.D.


Councillor V. Smith stated that Mr. Paschal Donohoe T.D. launched a new document entitled “Guidelines for Setting and Managing Speed Limits” the aim of which is to provide advice and guidance to those charged with responsibility for speed limits across the country.  He stated that the purpose of the guidelines is to provide advice and guidance to Local Authority Engineers and other practitioners in making bye-laws in relation to the setting and management of speed limits.  Councillor Smith asked that Cavan County Council commence a review of speed limits at the earliest opportunity and that the local engineers review same with the Municipal District areas.

Councillor E. Greenan welcomed the announcement.  He stated that the speed limit is being reduced to 30kph in housing estates but suggested if it was in agreement with the residents and community that the speed limit should be reduced to 20kph.  He stated that there is no point in reducing speed limits if they are not policed.  He suggested installing ramps.


Councillor J.P. Feeley welcomed the guidelines.  He stated that these guidelines will require legislation. 

Councillor P. McVitty welcomed the guidelines but stated that he was amazed to see that on some roads there can be two different speed limits.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services informed the meeting that if the behaviour and attitude of drivers is not changed speed limits will not matter.  He stated that enforcement levels have to be maintained.  He stated that in excess of 95% of traffic accidents in estates come from people living in the estate.  He stated that the Council will keep members up to date on the matter.
13.
Calling on Cavan County Council to engage with the OPW with the view to purchasing Bellamont House as a national treasure.

15.
That Cavan County Council, along with other Government Agencies purchase Bellamont House, Cootehill for use as a tourism attraction.


Councillor N. Smyth called on Cavan County Council to work with An Taisce and other government agencies with a view to purchasing Bellamont House and have it retained as a tourist attraction.  She stated that Bellamont House is a national treasure and unless Cavan County Council and the government step in now, Bellamont House will be lost to developers or to a private family and the gates will be closed and no one allowed to explore this fantastic part of our built heritage.  She stated that Bellamont House is considered among the finest examples of a Palladian Mansion nationwide.  She stated that this house dates back to 1730.  She noted that in late 1980’s John Coote purchased the house and refurbished it.  She stated that Mr. Coote died in 2012 and the property was put on the market earlier this year.

Councillor P. McDonald also asked that the Council engage with other government agencies to purchase this fine tourist attraction.  


Councillor F. Curtin supported the motion stating that Bellamont House was a fabulous building and very important that it be maintained.  He stated that he sits on ICBAN and he will highlight the matter at the next ICBAN meeting to see if cross border funding could be sought.


Councillor C. Kelly supported the motion.  He proposed that the Cathaoirleach, Party Whips and Chief Executive Officer meet with Minister Heather Humphreys T.D., on the matter.  This was seconded by Councillor F. Curtin.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that in relation to architectural heritage, Bellamont House was one of the finest in the Country.  He stated that while Cavan County Council does not have the funds to purchase Bellamont House they would be strongly supportive of any agency that is willing to preserve this asset and keep it open to the public.  

Councillor Smyth thanked Mr. Doyle and asked that she be part of any delegation that would be meeting with the Minister of any other stakeholders.

14.
“Under Freedom of Speech and Standing Orders, calling on Cavan County Council executive to explain to the members the removal of motions from the agenda without any consultation with the members involved.  Also to provide a list of motions removed since the beginning of this Council term”.


Councillor N. Smyth expressed her disappointment at the removal of her motion from the March agenda and asked that “under freedom of speech and standing orders” that the executive explain to the members why her motion was removed from the agenda without consultation with her.  She also asked that a list of motions removed since the beginning of this Council term be provided. 

Mr. Ger Finn, Chief Executive Officer explained to the meeting that prior to drawing up the agenda for the March Meeting he met as normal with the Cathaoirleach to discuss the agenda.  He stated that in light of the fact that the subject matter of her motion, the establishment of a Commemorative Committee, was already covered on the agenda at Item 13 it was decided not to carry her motion on the agenda.  
Mr. Finn apologised to Councillor Smyth for not making her aware prior to sending out the agenda that her motion had been removed and stated that members would be notified in future if a motion is to be removed of the agenda.  He informed Ms. Smyth that possibly three to five motions have been removed since the beginning of the Council term.
16.
“That this Council notes the increasing casualisation of employment and acknowledges the increasing prevalence of zero and low hour contracts among the general workforce and, as a result, calls upon the Minister for Jobs, Enterprise and Innovation to adopt an industrial relations policy that ends zero hour contracts and supports branded hour and full time contracts that protects workers creating a benchmark for sustaining decent employment”.


Councillor E. Greenan proposed that Cavan County Council write to the Minister for Jobs, Enterprise and Innovation asking him to adopt an industrial relations policy that ends zero hour contracts and supports branded hour and full time contracts that protects workers creating a benchmark for sustaining decent employment.  He stated that huge strains are put on families when they do not know what specific hours they are working in a week or what they will earn for the week.  He stated that these people cannot take out a loan as financial institutions cannot base any reliability on the person when they don’t know what income they will have for the week.

Councillor J.P. Feeley seconded Councillor Greenan’s proposal.  He stated that the ongoing treatment of Dunnes Stores workers is disgraceful.  He stated that urgent action is required.


Councillor P. O’Reilly supported the motion.


At this point in the meeting, Councillor N. Smyth expressed her dissatisfaction at the reply from the Executive to her motion and withdrew herself from the meeting.
17.
“That this Council calls upon the Tanaiste and Minister for Social Protection to abandon the plan to phase out lone parent payments once children reach the age of seven years old”.

Councillor E. Greenan stated that in 2011, 17% of households in Cavan were lone parents and this has now increased to 32%.  Councillor Greenan noted that as and from 2nd July, 2015 in order to be eligible for lone parent you must have one child below the age of seven. He stated that from 2nd July, 2015, thirty thousand families will be effected by this change.  Councillor Greenan proposed that the Council write to the Tanaiste and Minister for Social Protection to abandon the plan to phase out lone parent payments once children reach the age of seven years.

Councillor C. Kelly seconded Councillor Greenan’s proposal.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly informed the meeting that there is a Cathaoirleach’s Reception for the “Strypes” at 5.30p.m. and asked that all members attend.


Items 1, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22 and 23 were deferred to the April meeting.
The meeting concluded at 5.00pm
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